
TOWN OF BASIN, WORKSHOP MEETING MINUTES 
Tuesday, January 3, 2011
TOWN HALL COUNCIL CHAMBERS @ 7:00 PM
 
The Meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm


Roll Call: Mayor Kania, Council Members: Lyle King, Deb Rathbun, Heath Hopkin and Dave Cooper.
Also Present:  Clerk/Treasurer Danielle Chapman, Sherman Allred, Karla Pomeroy, Steve Vanderploeg, Mike Dellos, Stacey Lesher, and Basin Police Chief, Chris Kampbell, City Attorney Kent Richens, and BC4R Aaron Kania.

Mayor Kania updated the Council on the Cemetery Mineral Lease-Over the Hill Land Service.  There was a correction that needed to be pointed out to the Council regarding the location that was previously presented by Brad Stoelk, a map was distributed.  Lyle King had prepared an outline as the start of drawing up an agreement to present to Over the Hill Land Services via Brad Stoelk.  Lyle listed out any and all concerns that could arise and he stated that the Town has the potential to be proactive and now is the time to do it.  Lyle King will be finalizing everything with City Attorney Kent Richens to prepare this for presentation.  

Aaron Kania, on behalf of BC4R, came to the Council with an update on the Cardboard Solutions and Options for 2012.  Discussion at this time is for BC4R to purchase and donate a baler to the Town of Basin.  This would mean that the Town Crew would operate the Baler and perhaps pick up cardboard from specific drop locations.  Once the cardboard is baled it would have to be stored until a truckload is ready for pickup.  This baler could also potentially be used to bale plastic.  Mayor Kania asked the Garbage Ad Hoc Committee made up of Heath Hopkin and Dave Cooper to take proposal under advisement in order to forward a recommendation to the Council.

Kent Richens updated the Council on the Managerial Handbook:  Chain of Command, Grievance and Discipline Procedures.  His research showed that this policy is not in conflict with existing Town Code. Deb Rathbun made a motion to adopt the Organizational Chain of Command, Grievance and Discipline Procedures as presented at the last meeting, Dave Cooper seconded the motion.  The motion carried with a unanimous vote.

Mayor Kania gave an update on the Wyoming State Energy Office-Residential Re-lending Program.  She stated that the money is for Residential re-lending only.  This is a program that will lend us a said amount of money at 1% and then we would re-lend the money for up to 10 years.  Mayor Kania stated that she would like to look into this and talk to the local bank about partnering with them to manage the loan process.  Mayor Kania will talk to Security State Bank and bring this back for the Regular Council Meeting on January 10, 2012, as the application is due in by February. The Council advised that the maximum the Town should request through the state program at this time is $100k.

The Council discussed the Equipment Rental Lease Agreement that had been drafted up.  Kent Richens recommended this needs to be drafted with the Non-Compete in the agreement.  Heath Hopkin is not favorable to renting equipment to anyone, besides the Town of Greybull or other government entities, to help out a fellow city government, but not to individuals.  Mayor Kania said it could be an option for the equipment to be rented, but the Town would be the one to run the equipment on site also. Some requests coming in were for very specialized equipment such as the sewer jet with Town Employees operating the equipment. Charges would be for the equipment plus personnel and only as town business requirements allowed. The fall use of the air compressor to blow out sprinklers was specifically discussed. It was determined by the Council that only the Sewer Jet and Street Sweeper could be requested and then only with Town Employees operating the equipment with charges being paid to the Town. Kent said he would finalize and agreement and bring it to the next Regular Council Meeting along with Worland’s policy on non-compete.

Kent Richens presented the Council with an suggestion regarding Alcohol Permit Fee Reduction.  Kent suggested the Town check with the Town Auditor concerning Code Section 501.  This is a section plays an important role in the application process to clarify what documents are necessary for groups when they are requesting a reduced fee.  The applicant would have to supply IRS documentation and the Town’s tax accountant could give proper recommendations on how to handle this.  This will be brought back for second reading at the next Regular Council meeting.

Mayor Kania discussed Mayor/Council Compensation.  The Mayor proposed that the Council look into this further for future Mayors and Council Members as no vote to increase can raise an existing current Council member or Mayor. If and increase was implemented prior to Nov 2012, only the two newly elected Councilmembers for 2013 would see that change, the other two Councilmembers and mayor would not be affected until after the 2014 elections. Lyle King, Deb Rathbun and Dave Cooper agreed that the Mayor is deserving of more compensation for the amount of work put in. Lyle King stated that the Town is fortunate to have a Mayor that shows a great deal of commitment and professionalism.  The Mayor is leaving this up to the council if they choose to pursue it further.

Kent Richens gave the Council an update on Open Ditch Charges.  Kent suggested that the Ordinance regarding open ditch charges be better defined.  This would include closed ditches as well.  Kent and Mayor Kania are going to research this further and bring this back in front of the Council for further discussion.

Mayor Kania reminded the Council about the upcoming Garage Sale or Auction for Miscellaneous Town Property.  There are various items from all the Town Departments.  No date has been set, but the Town will be doing some research on whether or not the items should be auctioned or just priced to sell.  The intent is to recruit volunteers and then donate all the proceeds to the Welcome to Basin signs.

Mayor Kania updated the council regarding the Gravel Pit Permit with DEQ.  She stated that the permit is up for renewal and she asked for input on this claim.  It was discussed that this permit is no cost, minimal paperwork and its is hard to get a new on if we don’t renew it now.  The Council agreed to renew the Permit and Mayor Kania will file it.

Mayor Kania gave an update on garbage and it was decided that Lyle King will attend the January Landfill Board Meeting and Dave Cooper will attend the one in February. 

Stacey Lesher gave the Council an update on Electric.  Stacey checked with the REA about attending their safety meetings and they declined.  The City of Powell continues to be willing to allow basin’s Lineman to attend their safety meetings.  Update on the Pathway Lighting, Mayor Kania is waiting to hear back from the Wyoming Business Council.  Stacey checked with Border States regarding the pole mounted transformers.  The Town has been holding a check for payment, but it was discovered that the transformers had been stolen from the truck delivering them.  We will Void the Check previously issued and pay the balance due at this time.  The transformers have been reordered.  Mayor Kania will be attending the MEAN board meeting on January 19th and distributed the Agenda for the Council.

Mike Dellos presented a Water/Sewer/RW update to the council.  Mike said the Sewer Lagoon results came back for December and they look good.  Steve Vanderploeg said that the B-Street Sewer project is complete, pending a little bit of clean up.  There was a change order processed and it all inspected out to be good and Steve was  impressed with the work that was done.  Sherman Allred informed the Council that there were two additional service connections that were unplanned.  Sherman said that the price was reasonable, the work was satisfactory, and they still finished within the timeline. Also a drop had to be plumbed into the manhole that was not previously expected. Dave Cooper made a motion to approve the Change Order for the B-Street Sewer project in the amount of $6,250 bringing the Contract Price to $48,850.50 and Lyle King seconded.  The motion carried with a unanimous vote.  The Flush Tank project is in the process of beginning soon and the DEQ permit is pending but expected this week.  Mike Dellos stated that his new work truck has arrived at the dealership in Casper.  They will be installing a new trailer hookup and new tires and he will arrange to pick it up on January 18th.  Mike said that Tommerup has two of the raw water pumps rebuilt and they are arranging the third to be provided new for the same rebuild price as parts could not be located to complete the rebuild. 

Chief of Police, Chris Kampbell gave a Law Enforcement update to the council.  Chris stated that the impound bill previously discussed had been reduced, reflecting a monthly rate versus a daily rate.  This does put the department over budget in the investigation area, but he will be cutting back in other areas.  

Danielle Chapman presented an Administrative update to the council.  Katrina Jares is now the Full-time clerk replacing Grace who retires as of Jan 25th. Dani will be looking to hire a summer intern only for the part-time position with a focus on organization of town records.

Crew Foreman, Steve Vanderploeg gave the Council an update on the Public Works Department.  Steve stated that the Asbestos in the old Electrical Shop has been removed by the contractor and disposed of at the Worland Landfill.

Roundtable:  Mayor Kania reminded the Council of the Budget Meeting that is scheduled form February 4 starting at 9 am. The mayor will update them later on location and Agenda. The meeting is for 2012 priority setting and the public will be welcome to attend.

Mayor Kania asked that we go into Executive Session at 9:23 p.m. to discuss personnel. Heath Hopkin made the motion to enter into Executive Session and Lyle King seconded. Motion passed unanimously.  The Executive Session adjourned at 9:50 pm 

There being no further business to discuss, Dave Cooper made the motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:51 pm., and Heath Hopkin Seconded this, vote was unanimous.
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                            Amy Kania, Mayor 
_____________________________
Danielle Chapman, Clerk/Treasurer 
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